

Report

GCC Sovereign Fund Investments in Morocco



Jassim Hussein

This report addresses some of the reasons why GCC sovereign funds have recently begun to increase investment in Morocco. It also deals with the link between the increasing investments and the offer for Morocco to join the Gulf Cooperative Council on one hand, and the domestic financial hardship on the other hand. Furthermore, it tackles the Moroccan economic sectors that attract GCC investments, which are no longer limited to the hospitality sector, but increasingly include others such as infrastructure and manufacture.

Needless to say, there are political and economic reasons behind the increasing number and quality of GCC investments in Morocco. A big leap was taken with Morocco's parliamentary elections in November 2011, paving the road for the Justice and Development Party to form a popularly elected government based on the demands of the Moroccan people in the referendum of July 2011. This approach revealed the desire of the GCC to contribute economically to a smooth democratic transition process in Morocco, unlike the case for other countries that were hit by the Arab Spring revolutions.

Morocco in 2020 Vision

During the historic parliamentary elections, Morocco's Tourism Investment Authority was established under the name "Wissal Capital", aiming to develop tourism, a fundamental sector in the Moroccan economy that contributes around ten percent of the GDP directly, and more indirectly through effects like visitors' spending — which positively impacts many economic sectors. Tourism is the most capable sector of bringing in hard currency with no competition from any other economic sector.

Wissal Capital was established through a partnership between the sovereign funds of Qatar, United Arab Emirates, Kuwait and Morocco aiming to invest around \$2.5-4 billion (2) in tourism projects in Morocco, which has tourist attractions in various regions, especially coasts but also in non-coastal cities such as Marrakech. The involved institutions include Qatar Holding, Aabar Investments (Abu Dhabi Fund), Kuwait Generations Fund and the Moroccan Fund for Tourism Development. The invested funds are to achieve certain economic objectives within Vision 2020 such as developing public utilities, and thus enhancing economic growth and creating more jobs for citizens.

Vision 2020 focuses on attracting ten million tourists a year – compared to over 8 million at present – as well as making tourism the second largest economic sector after agriculture, which contributed about 17 percent of Morocco's GDP in 2010. (3) This became vital after the jolt that hit the tourism sector in 2011 as a repercussion of the Arab Spring, which struck the main tourist countries of the Arab world including Morocco. Conditions were exacerbated after the Marrakech bombing in April 2011, dealing a blow to the Moroccan tourism. (4)

The negative impacts of the Euro crisis also add up to Morocco's problems, as Europeans have always constituted a significant percentage of the country's visitors owing to many factors like geographical proximity, mild climate, and cultural diversity.

According to the latest available statistics, Morocco attracted 4.2 million tourists in the first half of 2011, which is an increase of 6.3 percent from the same period in 2010. (5) However, the number of nights spent decreased by two percent as a direct result of the bombing in Marrakech.

Emphasizing the pioneering role of Qatar's investments in Morocco, the Emir of Qatar, Sheikh Hamad bin Khalifa Al Thani, witnessed the signing ceremony of four agreements between the two countries. The signing took place amidst the parliamentary elections, and the agreements included the establishment of a joint investment authority and a memorandum of understanding on cultural cooperation as well as a memorandum of cooperation. The importance of cooperation, which is mainly in favour of Morocco, was further stressed by another agreement to establish a joint investment fund worth two billion dollars aiming to finance major development projects in Morocco. (6)

In order to enhance the role of Qatari institutions in Morocco, a delegation from the Qatar International Islamic Bank (QIIC) visited Rabat and met the new prime minister, Abdullah Benkirane, and discussed with him the possibility of establishing an Islamic bank and an Islamic insurance company. (7)The visit reflected QIIC's extent of satisfaction with the Islamist leader's victory as the new prime minister in Morocco. It also showed the bank's willingness to participate in the development of Morocco's economy.

Financial Hardship

Figures on Wissal Capital on the one hand and the distinguished partnership between Morocco and Qatar on the other hand are vital for the Moroccan economy as it goes through a financial hardship that worsened in 2011 after authorities increased their support for strategic commodities, particularly food and energy, and raised the salaries of employees in the public sector to help them cope with the repercussions of the Arab Spring and try to persuade people not to take to the streets.

These steps caused a high fiscal deficit of around 5 percent of the GDP in the 2011 budget, which means there was no improvement from 2010. (8) The preliminary forecasts had predicted that the deficit would be around 3.5 percent, but the Arab Spring altered all calculations and pushed authorities to consider increasing public expenditure to preserve civil peace.

On the other hand, it is in Morocco's interest to maintain a degree of financial solvency, which improved in March 2011 when Standard & Poor's decided to raise the grade of the long-term sovereign debt solvency from BBB minus to BB plus, meaning investment grade plus a stable outlook. More importantly, Standard & Poor's decided not to reduce the credit grade after an elected Islamic party took over the government at the end of November 2011. (9)

Financing the deficit constitutes a challenge that cannot be overlooked as it affects the country's financial status. Morocco can certainly get loans directly or by issuing bonds, but that would result in increasing public debt, which, along with foreign debt and debts associated with government institutions that obtained banking facilities, comprises about 60 percent of GDP. (10) Morocco's total foreign debt was about \$30 billion in mid-2011, i.e. half the overdue debt. Unquestionably, Moroccan authorities should pay back the capital and the debt service, which is a challenge to public finance.

The public sector can obtain banking facilities from many banks in the country that enjoy a high level of liquidity; but in that case, it will compete with the private sector over bank facilities, and that will lead to side effects like rising interest rates and thus inflation.

To address these difficulties, Morocco asked for economic help from GCC countries to overcome the emerging financial conditions. GCC sovereign funds achieved large surpluses as a direct result of high oil prices, which allowed them to invest part of those surpluses in the Moroccan economy. According to sources, the financial value of GCC sovereign funds may surpass the three-trillion-dollar mark. (11)

GCC economies in general are well able to provide assistance to Morocco. According to statistics, the Moroccan GDP at current prices was around \$104 billion in 2010, and is higher than that if numbers are calculated according to purchasing power. Still, the number represents only about ten percent of the six GCC countries' GDP worth, namely a thousand billion dollars.

The Need for Investments

No doubt, Morocco needs to attract GCC investments to compensate for its limited ability to attract direct foreign investments, as stated in the World Investment Report 2011 by the UNCTAD. According to the report, direct investments in Morocco were \$1304 million

in 2010, which means that investments continued to shrink, as they were valued at \$1952 million in 2009 and \$2489 million in 2008. (12)

In comparison, in 2010, Saudi Arabia attracted \$28.1 billion, the largest among all Arab countries and a number that is much higher than that of Morocco. Foreign investments are essential as they contribute to facing local economic challenges like developing infrastructure, enhancing competition in local market, and creating jobs for citizens. Long-term direct foreign investments are usually directed to building factories and real estates, which remain even if owners change. In brief, direct foreign investments are a good indicator of international investors' trust in a certain economy, taking future prospects into consideration. Nations compete in attracting foreign investments because of their role in solving economic problems.

Generally, GCC investments target the strengths of Morocco's economy, particularly areas related to tourism like building and developing hotels, resorts and apartments. In contrast, there are no significant GCC investments in Moroccan agriculture though there is a need for bridging the alimentary gap. According to a study by the British Economist, the food importation bill for the six GCC countries was estimated at \$27 billion in 2011. (13)

GCC balance between investment in tourism or agriculture is a policy of wagering on the strengths of any economy. But although agriculture contributes about 17% of the GDP and provides about 44% of jobs in Morocco (14), dealing with such issues is not just about helping Morocco but also about Morocco's competitiveness and thus revenues. The Moroccan economy enjoys many competitive advantages in the hospitality sector such as tourist compounds, hotels, restaurants and other supplementary facilities like entertainment facilities. GCC countries are famous, of course, for investing in agriculture in countries like Egypt, Sudan and Pakistan – which is why all these issues have been mentioned.

The pumping of money by the Moroccan government into the agricultural sector is thus understood, as it is the first source for job opportunities. However, this is not the case for GCC investments which, in turn, looks for the best use of limited wealth. Surely, those investments are not grants to be given away, but are financial surpluses that seek best returns.

In addition, the Moroccan economy does not suffer from inflation; and provides another incentive for investment because the purchasing power of the invested money will not be affected. According to a study by the International Monetary Fund, inflation in Morocco amounted to about 1% in 2010 and 1.5% in 2011. (15) These low numbers are attributed to many factors, among which is the limited phenomenon of inflation importation related to local agricultural production.

Political Goals

GCC investments can contribute to the creation of jobs in Morocco. Unemployment is expected to worsen given demographic statistics. It is thought that though the official unemployment rate in Morocco is about ten percent, the economy suffers from disguised unemployment amid educated youth who take on jobs that do not suit their level of education. This means that the actual rate of unemployment is actually higher than the one announced. The best evidence of the lack of suitable jobs is the readiness shown by Moroccan youth to work abroad, especially in nearby European countries.

An unemployment crisis exists in Morocco, despite the limited number of people in the workforce. To be more specific, the national workforce amounts to approximately 12 million from a total population of 32 million, which means that over 38% of the population is working. The number is expected to increase in coming years as about 28% of population is below 14 years of age and will eventually enter the job market to look for suitable jobs.

However, the political reasons behind GCC countries' rush to invest large amounts of money in Morocco – and no other Maghreb country – cannot be overlooked. The reasons include the desire to make the Moroccan experience successful in the face of the Arab Spring revolutions. In a referendum held in early 2011, fundamental changes to the Moroccan constitution were approved and the moderate alternative to revolutions came to power. This was seen as in line with GCC aspirations, and perhaps the constitutional royalty, which was approved in the Moroccan referendum, will be a model for GCC countries amid the rapid changes of the Arab Spring.

Politically also, the semi-collective GCC move towards Morocco sends messages that joining in has benefits. (Notice the GCC decision to grant aids for Bahrain and Oman of \$10 billion over 10 years with a view to address the political and security challenges that struck the two countries in 2011.) In May 2011, GCC countries invited Morocco and Jordan to join in, but Morocco was more interested in a strategic partnership like that of the Wissal Capital.

The 32nd GCC summit, held in Saudi Arabia in December 2011, emphasized granting economic aid to Morocco without full membership, which suits Moroccan ambitions. The GCC summit statement highlighted mutual cooperation, pointing out the creation of a \$2.5-billion fund for the support of development projects in Morocco, and the same for Jordan.

In brief, investments and aid offered by the GCC prove that the Council is a reliable friend when it comes to economic aid for Morocco.

*Jassim Hussain – Bahraini economist

References

- 1. "Azyad min Arba'at Malayeen Sa'eh Zarou al-Maghreb al-Aam al-Jari," 27 July 2011, Middle East Online, http://www.middle-east-online.com/?id=114913. "Hal Yastatee' Hizb al-Adalah wa al-Tanmiya Tanfeeth Birnamajuh al-Iqtisadi? Wa'd bi Binaa Iqtisad Watani Qawi wa bi Numu Yuqarib 7 bil Mi'ah," December 2011, http://www.khouribga.net/spip.php?page=art_text&id_article=566.
- 2. Ihsan al-Hafedhi, "Itlaq Adhkham al-Istithmarat bil Maghreb 'Ashiyat al-Intikhabat," Assabah, 25 November 2011, Morocco, http://www.assabah.press.ma/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=18651:2011-11-25-15-17-47&catid=37:cat-laune&Itemid=782.
- 3. "Al-Maghreb Yatawaqqa' Irtifa' 'A'edat al-Siyaha ila 17 Milyar Dular bi Hulool 2020," Al-Ru'yah al-Iqtisadiya, 1 December 2010, http://demo.alrroya.com/ar/node/107305.
- Mahmoud Maarouf, "Ma Hiya Tada'iyat Tafjeer Marrakesh wa Man Yaqef Wara'eh?" 9 May 2011, http://www.swissinfo.ch/ara/detail/content.html?cid=30185480.
- 5. "Azyad min Arba'at Malayeen Sa'eh Zarou al-Maghreb al-Aam al-Jari," 27 July 2011, Middle East Online, http://www.middle-east-online.com/?id=114913.
- 6. Abdelwahid Kanafawi, "Sandouq Istithmar Maghrebi Qatari bi Qeemat Milyaray Dular," Assabah, 28 November 2011, Morocco, http://www.assabah.press.ma/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=18713:2011-11-28-11-51-04&catid=67:cat-nationale&Itemid=600.

- 7. "Bank Qatar al-Dawli al-Islami Yabhath ma' Benkirane Insha' Bank wa Sharekat Ta'meen bil Maghreb," 12 December 2011, http://tetouanews.com/modules/publisher/item.php?itemid=1403.
- 8. Souhail Karam, "Update 2-Food subsidies push up Morocco budget deficit," Reuters Africa, 14 June 2011, http://af.reuters.com/article/moroccoNews/idAFLDE75D22H20110614.
- 9. "Election of the PJD Has no Effect on Morocco's Rating," Morocco World News, 30 November 2011, http://moroccoworldnews.com/2011/11/election-of-the-pjd-has-no-effect-on-moroccos-rating/17118.
- 10. "Morocco," CIA The World Fact Book, 6 December 2011, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/mo.html.
- 11. "GCC sovereign funds expected to part of development plans: say experts," MSN Arabia Business, October 2011, http://arabia.msn.com/business/economy/af/2011/october/9969009/gcc-sovereign-funds-expected.aspx.
- 12. "World Investment Report 2011: Morocco," United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, http://www.unctad.org/sections/dite_dir/docs/wir11_fs_ma_en.pdf.
- 13. Nada Al Rifai, "GCC expansion: More Gulf Food security?," Zawya, 24 October 2011, http://www.zawya.com/story.cfm/sidZAWYA20111024060438/The_economics_of_hunger.
- 14. "Morocco," CIA The World Fact Book, 6 December 2011, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/mo.html.
- 15. "Morocco—Concluding Statement of the 2011 Article IV Consultation," International Monetary Fund, 19 July 2011, http://www.imf.org/external/np/ms/2011/071911.htm.
- 16. "Morocco," CIA The World Fact Book, 6 December 2011, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/mo.html.
- 17. "Al-Qimmah al-Khalijiya Turraheb bil Tahawul lal Itihad," Al-Wasat, 21 December 2011, http://www.alwasatnews.com/3392/news/read/616013/1.html.

Al Jazeera Centre for Studies

Copyright © 2012, Al Jazeera Centre for Studies, All rights reserved.